Attachment F Planning Commission Minutes (August 22, 2017)

BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION Action Minutes of August 22nd, 2017 Regular Meeting

A. CALL TO ORDER

Chairperson Munir called the meeting to order at 7:32 p.m.

B. ROLL CALL

Present:

Commissioners Anderson, Cunningham, Mackin, Munir

Absent:

Staff Present: Community Development Director Swiecki, Senior Planner Johnson, and

Associate Planner Capasso.

C. ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Anderson moved to adopt the agenda. Commissioner Cunningham seconded the motion. The agenda was adopted by consensus.

D. CONSENT CALENDAR

1. APPROVAL OF RESOLUTION GPA-2-17; Recommending City Council adoption of the Draft Parkside at Brisbane Village Precise Plan, as modified in Exhibit A to the Resolution.

Chairperson Munir noted Ray and Anja Miller had requested that the item be removed from the consent calendar. Commissioner Anderson made a motion to remove the item from the consent calendar and discuss the item after Item G.1. Commissioner Cunningham seconded the motion and the motion was approved 4-0.

E. ORAL COMMUNICATIONS (limit to a total of 15 minutes)

There were none.

F. WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS

Chairperson Munir acknowledged written communications received regarding item G.1.

G. NEW BUSINESS

1. PUBLIC HEARING: 36-50 San Bruno Avenue; NCRO-2 District; Use Permit UP-2-17/Design Permit DP-1-17/Grading Review EX-3-17; Use Permit, Design Permit and Grading Permit to allow for the construction of an approximately 32-foot high, threestory, mixed-use building, including sixteen 526-545 square foot senior housing units on the second and third floors and approximately 464 square feet of ground floor commercial space and ground floor parking, to replace a parking lot on a 9,505 square foot lot; James W. Trotter, applicant; Horsepower Holdings Llc, owners; APNs 007-222-020 & 007-222-030.

Brisbane Planning Commission Minutes August 22, 2017 Page 2

Senior Planner Johnson gave the staff presentation. He answered Commissioner questions regarding: parking ratios at the existing senior center, the conformance of the project with current parking standards for senior housing, guest access to guest parking spaces, the requirement to waive the right to protect inclusion in an underground utility district, enforcement of guest parking time limits, HVAC location, energy efficiency measures, the legal instruments to enforce the seniors and low income units occupancy requirements, the intended use of the landscape area in the rear yard, the use of the rear courtyard, and parking requirements for storefront retail in the NCRO-2 District.

Commissioner Anderson noted a typographic error on page G.1.18, for staff to correct, regarding the contribution to the arts fund.

Commissioner Cunningham shared concerns about separating the adjacent 23 Club from the parking lot that currently occupies the subject site and her overall concerns regarding parking.

Chairperson Munir opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to present.

James Trotter, the applicant, made a presentation focusing on the process and background that led to his design. One key consideration was to contribute to the walkability of the town. He also spoke on the art deco inspiration for the building. He commented on the intended use of the commercial spaces as potential maker spaces as complementary spaces to existing retail in the neighborhood, not primary commercial spaces given their size, so they would not be envisioned as generating significant additional parking demand. He also further addressed the Commission's questions on the HVAC design, the rear landscaping, and guest access.

Commissioner Mackin asked for clarification on the potential use as a restaurant. Mr. Trotter indicated that given the size, the space is envisioned as more likely serving as a retail/maker space versus restaurant. Commissioner Mackin also commented on the appearance of the blank wall on the southern side and whether some of the windows could be enlarged on the other walls.

Commissioner Cunningham asked Mr. Trotter about the extent of the accessibility features of the housing units.

Joel Diaz, a project proponent, spoke further on the compliance of the proposed building with accessibility requirements and commented that a certain percentage of units will have to be accessible to wheelchairs, per the state building code. He commented on long term parking trends and the applicant's intent to contribute to revitalizing downtown with senior tenants who would drive less than typical and walk to local services. In response to the Commission's questions, he also discussed generally the property owner's intent with 23 Club to the rear of this property.

Paul Bouscal spoke in favor of the project and the need for senior housing.

Kima Hayuk spoke in favor of the project, citing the need for senior housing and how the proposal fits with long term sustainability needs and trends. He also asked if the project would have solar.

Brisbane Planning Commission Minutes August 22, 2017 Page 3

Barbara Ebel spoke in favor of the project. She indicated that it responds to the needs of the community. She suggested including a neighborhood electric vehicle (NEV) for the residents use to encourage less need for cars. She also indicated that these units would help to provide housing and allow Brisbane seniors to age in their home community and open their stock of larger housing to others.

Bonnie Boswell spoke in favor of the project, for support of seniors housing and its contribution to revitalization of downtown.

Sofia Allemand spoke against the project. She raised concerns over the parking and impacts of construction on elderly neighbors.

Denise Gregory spoke against the project. She indicated that she lives across the street and the building would block her sunlight and her view of the mountain, that it should be a single story building. She also indicated that she thought that more than one person could live in the units and result in more cars and parking demand. She also indicated that the commercial space would have parking needs.

Dave Bostrom spoke in favor of the project and the need for senior housing. He asked for clarification as to Ms. Gregory's home location and questioned how the view and sunlight would be blocked, given its location.

Albert Allemand spoke against the project. He indicated that parking availability was already too limited in this neighborhood. He also opined that this project would not be affordable housing.

Mr. Diaz responded to Mr. Allemand, that there are three income restricted units in the proposal. He responded to Mr. Hayuk's question about solar and indicated that the project will have solar. He also asked about how many letters and emails were sent in support of the project.

Chairperson Munir acknowledged that there were approximately 24 emails or letters in favor of the project and one opposed.

Commissioner Cunningham moved and Commissioner Anderson seconded to close the public hearing. The motion was approved 4-0.

The Commission deliberated on the project. Commissioner Cunningham made a motion that the application be continued to the next meeting to further discuss the parking. Motion failed due to lack of a second. Commissioner Anderson moved adoption of Resolution UP-2-17/DP-1-17/EX-3-17. Commissioner Mackin seconded the motion and it was approved 3-1, with Commissioner Cunningham opposed.

Chairperson Munir read the appeals process.